Girdwood Land Use Committee

Meeting on August 13, 2018
Minutes Final
Agenda Item LUC 1808-01: 
Call to order 7:05PM, Brian Burnett

Room is full and 58 people sign in.  Most of those attending are residents of neighborhood near proposed housing development on Gunnysack/Sproat.
Agenda Approval for August 13, 2018 Regular Meeting
Diana Livingston/Jerry Fox

Added item under announcements for Quarry site

Minutes Approved from June 11, 2018 Regular Meeting 
Kevin McDermott/Diana Livingston
LUC Officer reports: None
Announcements & Presentations:
Quarry Sites:  Kyle announces that information was sent to GBOS regarding proposed quarry site south of Girdwood at approximately MP88.  Any public comment must be received by August 22. Information available at these links:
https://aws.state.ak.us/OnlinePublicNotices/Notices/View.aspx?id=190991
https://aws.state.ak.us/OnlinePublicNotices/Notices/View.aspx?id=190996
GBOS/LUC Quarterly Joint meeting is scheduled for Monday, September 17 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
Agenda Item LUC 1808-02:  Public Comment (3 minutes each)
Mike Edgington announces that property at 195 Vail was provided a dimensional variance, as requested.  However, clearing of the lot within the creek setback occurred, and planning department was notified.  Planning will be asked about rehabilitation of the creek setback.
Agenda Item LUC 1808-03: Committee reports, 3 minutes each:

GBOS Report (Mike Edgington)
GBOS is in the 2019 budget cycle, and has met twice to discuss the budgets that GBOS controls:  Parks, Roads, Cemetery, Fire, Police.

Major topic at GBOS regular meeting was bears in Girdwood.  This topic is on-going and a small committee is planning to form to discuss proactive approach for coming seasons.

MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting discussions were regarding: APD policing proposal; bonding for large projects; bears and recycling in Girdwood; EMS funding for the Girdwood Fire Department.

 
Trails Committee Report (Kyle Kelley)
GTC meeting was bumped to 8/14 to allow subcommittee to complete their work on a recommendation for the Multi-Use Trail, proposed by Girdwood Nordic Ski Club.

First portion of the lower Iditarod National Historic Trail construction is complete.  Next step will be a new bridge over California Creek and more trail building up valley.

Girdwood Area Plan Update Committee (Diana Livingston & Lewis Leonard)
Area plan is 23 years old and needs to be updated.  Committee has approval from the Assembly to complete the work, and has received $25,000 in funding to get started.  Total cost of the project is estimated at $85,000.  Huddle will be working with the committee on public outreach, starting soon.  Goal is to complete the task in two years, and then send to MOA to review and approve.

Title 21, Chapter 9 Review Committee (Mike Edgington)
Group met earlier this evening.  They have a plan for reviewing the parking rules, and hope to have a proposal to present to LUC in 5 months.

Cemetery Committee (Tommy O’Malley) 
Proposal review committee met and made a recommendation regarding which contractor to hire. MOA purchasing is working with the contractor to negotiate cost for the Schematic Design.

HLB Commission Report 
Diana Livingston states that there will be an HLBAC meeting in Girdwood on September 12.  GAP committee will present for 15 minutes on their progress so far.
Girdwood Land Use Committee Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Little Bears Re-build project (Kyle Kelley)

Working with Little Bears and the community to rebuild Little Bears in its current location.  Currently studying code and costs to determine what will be needed to proceed.  Group will meet next week.

Housing Committee (Mike Edgington)

Group plans to meet in September to review housing issues in Girdwood, codes, etc.
Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1712-06:  Title 21 Chapter 9 Review Committee recommended changes to MOA Parking Requirements for Girdwood.
Group has just started meeting and has no further report at this time.


New Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1808-04:  Discuss PSAC Operating procedures re appointment by GBOS and voting structure.
Group discusses that PSAC has different structure than other committees – voting members are the executive committee and they are appointed by GBOS.  PSAC has requested no change until after next contract cycle has concluded, and then would like to revisit this item.  LUC has no comment at this meeting.  It will be old business in September, and action can be recommended at that time.  


Agenda Item LUC 1808-05:  Discuss proposed GAP Operating procedures 

GAP is working on operating procedures, which are modeled after Trails Committee.  Group plans to have some attendance requirement to be met in order to vote.  At the next meeting, GAP should have fine-tuned these items.
Agenda Item LUC 1808-06:  First Presentation of schematic designs by Z Architects on behalf of Helmbrecht Multi-Family Units on Gunnysack Mine/Sproat Road.  Project requires Conditional Use Permit as density is beyond Use by Right at this location zoned gR-1.    

Marco Zaccaro, Eric Helmbrect and Amy Helmbrect presenting.  Eric and Amy own a local business and live in Girdwood.
Plan is for 12 units, which requires a Conditional Use Permit due to density beyond the 6 that the area is zoned for, unconditionally.
Considering association rules to encourage family-friendly environment, avoid nightly rentals and make the complex part of the neighborhood. 
Group originally presented in January 2018 and received input at that time: concerns about low-income housing, well water flow, impact on neighboring homes.  Developer and architect have tried to address these concerns in the site plan.

There is not much land available for multi-family housing, and this concept is one component in helping to solve housing issue. Project will bring 12 new mid/high end homes to market, which should open up lower mid-range and lower range housing.  Project is 4 – 3 plex units, pulled back from existing neighboring homes.  Plan is to stagger the front wall, so that each unit has a corner view and fairly private deck.  Plan is to construct with concrete pour, as the new CPG hangar is being built currently.  This style is energy efficient and dampens noise.  Units are 3 stories vertical, bottom level is garage, living space/dining space middle, bedrooms top floor.  Price range is $500-$550.  Units are 2 or 3 bedroom, parking exceeds what code required, snow storage requirements are exceeded, green space requirements are exceeded.  
Phase 1 can be built immediately as this is within the use by right (6 units), Phase 2 requires CUP to exceed the density of 6 units on the site. Access to the top units is on Sproat Road, as this is platted as the collector road.  This will require developer to bring Sproat up to code, including paving, lighting, ditching, although they hope to have these requirements waived.  Developer hopes to have access to the other set of units from Gunnysack Mine Road, past the steep part of the hill.  Dept of Transportation has been approached about allowing access to the property from Alyeska Highway, and have declined.
Homes in this area are on wells.  Well feasibility in this area has not been determined yet – report from Dept of Environmental Conservation (DEC) to prove the well is pending.  Project would tap in to existing sewer.

Neighbors state their concerns regarding the project.

Density:

Postcard sent out did not address the actual number of units that are being proposed.

Density proposed is too much for the lot, too much for the neighborhood, and will change the character of the neighborhood.

Density also relates to more general use of this relatively small area.  Traffic, rv’s, boats, trash, bear activity.

All aspects of living in the area are increased by the increased number of units with 2-3 residents in each unit (30+ new residents x 2 trips per day minimum coming and going is 60 cars minimum per day on small mine roads, not including other visitors, etc).  

Winter access on steep mine roads is poor.

Additionally, the impact to the neighborhood during construction is considerable with such a large project. 

Zoning:

GR1 next to the highway allows for multi-family complexes, but requires that traffic is routed on to Sproat Rd.
GR2 off of Sproat Road is single family, with most of the homes owner-occupied and some long-term rental.  The proximity of these two uses and required upgrade of Sproat Road to accommodate the volume of traffic in the single family residential area does not make sense. Impact of paving and amount of traffic on the existing neighborhood should be considered in this project.  
Traffic:
Increased traffic produced by 12 units is too much on Sproat Road.  

Improving Sproat Road to a paved/partially paved collector road will speed traffic up and make the road unsafe for the number of pedestrians that use the area currently. Group wants further investigation with DOT for Alyeska Highway to be the main access.  

Increased traffic on Monarch and Gunnysack Mine roads is also problematic. 

Residents who live in the area appreciate that the mine roads are often used by kids on bikes, pedestrians, dog walkers, etc.  Area is negatively impacted by traffic accessing the railroad depot and Seward highway access.  Adding more traffic that is using the roads as a thru-way to their homes will negatively impact the residential neighborhood atmosphere and activities.

Well:

Well has not been proved yet, however it is known that flow from wells varies greatly in the area.  There are concerns that adding significant number of users to the supply will create water problems.

Pricing/Housing Shortage:

At the January 2018 meeting when this was originally brought to LUC, there were concerns from neighbors about this being a low-income housing project.  This project is not targeting low income, and the philosophy expressed is that opening up homes at the $500-$600,000 range will ease housing in the valley.  Margin of profit in developing this area is slim:  cost of land, cost of development, cost to improve road, etc all add up. Neighbors question this logic and argue that this price range is unaffordable for most of the people who are caught in the housing shortage.  Neighbors believe that Girdwood community residents in this price range are seeking stand-alone structures.  Condo style housing will be more appealing to second homeowners, not residents.  
Realtors attending the meeting express confidence in being able to sell the properties in this market. People look for 2+ years for homes to buy in Girdwood.  Rental properties are inadequate and hard to find. Business owners are well aware of difficulty attracting employees to work in Girdwood due to housing shortage. 

Mike Edgington discusses that research for the Housing Committee shows that the issue of housing is multi-faceted, as are potential solutions.  60% of Girdwood homes are not owner occupied, and of those a number of rentals have been used for nightly rental and have been removed from long-term residential rental market.

Zoning was determined many years ago, this speaks to the need to update the Girdwood Area Plan to be responsive to the changes in the community as development and land use evolves.
Additional input:

Letters have been received by LUC concerning this project by the following groups and individuals:

Support: 

Girdwood 2020

Erin Eker Sea to Ski Properties

Jody Liddicot

Opposition:

Brian Veatch

Dana Durham

Eric Teixman/Melissa Larose

Matt and Katra Wedeking
Helmbrects discuss their commitment to creating housing for Girdwood residents and community members, not second homeowners, As developers of the property, they can set rules, maybe percentage of the property that needs to be owner-occupied or long-term rentals.  Local developer/seller ensures that properties are not sold to second homeowners, and instead can be owned by year-round residents committed to the community.  Other options for the land could be subdividing the property, building duplex style units.  Cost of construction drives the number of units needed to make the project pencil out.  Helmbrects and Marco Zaccaro will review the concerns expressed and will continue to consider changes to the project based on this input.

Resistance to this project is based on the desire of the developers to maximize the use of the land beyond the 6 units that are allowable without conditional use permit.  Staying within the use by right and diverting traffic from Mine roads would improve the neighbors’ consideration of this project.

Agenda Item LUC 1808-07:  Discuss agenda topics for GBOS/LUC Quarterly meeting scheduled for September 17, 2018 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
Group will consider agenda topics at the September 10 LUC meeting.
Adjourn 9:30PM
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